
 
   
 

 CITY OF BLACK DIAMOND 
             November 19, 2009 Workstudy Agenda 

 25510 Lawson St., Black Diamond, Washington 
 
 

 
 
Workstudies are meetings for Council to review upcoming and pertinent business of the City.  
Public testimony is only accepted at the discretion of the Council. 
 
6:00 P.M. – CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL 
 
 
1.)  2010 Budget Overall Review – Ms. Miller 
 
2.)  Adjournment 
 

 
 

Americans with Disabilities Act – Reasonable Accommodations Provided Upon Request (360-886-2560) 
 



 

City of Black Diamond Preliminary Budget 2010 
 

 
November 17, 2009 
 
To: Black Diamond City Council 
      Black Diamond City Residents 
 
From:  Howard Botts, Mayor 
 
Dear Honorable Black Diamond City Council Members and Citizens: 
 
I am pleased to transmit to you a balanced preliminary budget for the City of Black Diamond for 
2010. Due to the economic problems, balancing the 2010 budget was very difficult.  Our primary 
goal was to preserve essential core services, especially Public Safety and Public Works.   
 
The General Fund was difficult to balance because of increases in fixed Police union contracted 
costs, other outside increases and revenues decreasing or declining in the current economy.  
Because the City of Black Diamond has a very limited retail sales tax base and sales tax has 
decreased with the economic slowdown, sales tax revenue for 2010 was budgeted very 
conservatively with no increase for 2010.  
 
The budget document was prepared when the Proposition I, Public Safety Property Tax Lid Lift was 
expected to pass.  This included an additional $227,546 in public safety property taxes from an 
expected positive vote. In the last week, the vote appears to have failed.  The levy won’t be certified 
until November 24, 2009 and a recount may be necessary to confirm the final outcome. If the vote 
does not pass, the additional revenue will be deleted and additional cuts will need to be made to 
bring the budget into balance without the voted levy.  We may not know the final outcome of the 
vote until the first week of December.  An email received today from King County indicates that 
they will need our final Property Tax levy by December 4, 2009.  The final Budget is not scheduled 
to be adopted until December 17, 2009 which will allow time to finalize the public safety vote and 
any needed budget changes. 
 
The Preliminary 2010 Budget has an expected expenditure budget of $4,466,940, a decrease of 
$1,347,496 from last year.  $1,023,004 of the decrease is due to not  re-budgeting 2009 expenditures 
for YarrowBay for Parametrix work on their Environmental Impact Study (EIS), as well as other 
YarrowBay budgets for the Critical Area Ordinances, Comprehensive Plan updates, and Design 
Standards that are completed and do not need to be carried into the 2010 budget.  Although the 
YarrowBay portion of the budget declined in 2010, the 2010 budget does include the conversion of 
the Master Planned Development (MPD) contract planner to a ¾ time staff planner position to 
continue the MPD work for the Villages and Lawson Hills. 
 
The remainder of General Fund expense reductions are due to decreases that all departments made 
to their budgets, as well as eliminating all non-union step increases for $38,222 in total savings, 
continuing the non-union 5.1% wage deduction (equal to 13 furlough days) for a $93,388 saving for 
the General Fund, freezing the city share of health benefit costs at the 2009 level for General Fund 
savings of $42,919 (this is the 2010 increased costs that will be picked up by the employees), and 
increasing the allocation to other funds by $16,389.  Even with these cuts the budget was still not in 
balance and required further difficult decisions to reduce staff to bring the General Fund into 
balance with out using Beginning Fund Balance.   



 

 
To bring the 2010 Preliminary Budget in balance, the proposal shows the elimination of the vacant 
Police Commander position for a savings of $125,852, elimination of the City Planner position at 
$87,006 and elimination of the Facilities Coordinator position at $94,568. These are difficult 
decisions that strive to maintain core services with the least impact.  Currently the General Fund is 
balanced but includes using $38,856 in beginning fund balance.  That may be eliminated when the 
final budget is adopted in December. 
 
The City operates three utilities of Wastewater (sewer), Water and Stormwater.  The Stormwater 
utility was adopted in 2009, and provides funding to be in compliance with state and federal 
mandates.  These utilities provide some of the City’s most basic and reliable core services to 
citizens.  Since the first Capital Improvement Plan was adopted in 2008, many utility projects were 
identified to be completed last year but are still uncompleted due to the limited amount of staffing in 
the utility departments.   
 
In order to accomplish the two major grant projects for Railroad Avenue and the Morgan Street 
Sidewalk projects, the Infiltration and Inflow reduction program and continue installation of the 
water meters as well as accomplish other needed maintenance, two new positions are proposed for 
the utility funds.   
 
The first position is an Engineering Technician that will assist with the two major grant projects as 
well as prepare other projects for grant eligibility.  The second position is a Utility Worker position 
to assist with maintenance projects.   
 
The increased cost for the two positions is partially offset by eliminating the summer part time help 
for a net cost of $147,510 to the City, split between the Street fund of $22.127, the Water fund of 
$29,188, the Wastewater fund of $75,326, and to the Stormwater fund of $21,498. The additional 
costs for Street and Stormwater can be absorbed from their budgeted revenues and fund balance, but 
the Wastewater portion will require a transfer from the Sewer Capital fund. The Water fund portion 
is showing a decreased fund balance, but will require more discussion in December as rates and 
expenditures will be under review. 
  
Despite the bleak financial picture, I remain impressed by the hard work of our staff and the support 
of Council and the citizens.  The moratorium on master planned developments and subdivisions was 
lifted in 2009, and the Council adopted the updated Comprehensive Plan, Design Standards and 
other important regulations that position Black Diamond for future growth while maintaining our 
rural character.  I want to thank everyone for their diligent work over the past year and especially 
thank the citizens for their patience and support. 
 
 
  
 
 
Mayor Howard Botts 
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